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LIBRARY BOARD REPORT - Cheryl Bough, Coordinator 

The Library Board has stalled in its disbanding process.  The Library Board did not purchase anything 

again this year with meetings conducted by email.  The library was open until March and suggestions 

for purchase could be left in the library.  Thank you Marilyn Bennett, Elizabeth Shantz. 

 

BIRTH TO FOURS - Elizabeth Ewashkiw, Coordinator 

and CHILDREN'S CENTRE - Cheryl Bough, Coordinator 

Through music, story, crafts, discussion and being together, Christian education helped the children 

and leaders grow in faith and awareness of their spiritual nature. We aspired to deepen the 

understanding that God is present with us wherever we are and that God's love is shown through 

people's actions and words. 

 

Our two programmes had been gradually moving to an amalgamated forum and this occurred during 

the fall with all ages meeting by Zoom each Sunday, at a time convenient to the participants (currently 

6 p.m.) for a time of learning. A combination of Seasons Growing Faith and the virtual GO Project 

were our curriculum guides providing a nurturing faith-based programme. In 2020, we averaged 

about three children per week. We were indeed grateful for our dedicated, focused, and reliable team 

who contributed their faith, time, and skills to make this programme available. We moved the physical 

materials and equipment from the Birth to Fours rooms to the Children's Centre or donated it to 

appropriate local programmes. This will allow for the repurposing of the previous space for 

community use.  

 

FINANCE – Richard Woodley, Team Leader 

The monthly financial records are being administered by Paulette Stacey of Select Services, ably 

assisted by Office Administrator, Carol Leslie.  They have produced monthly Financial Statements for 

review by the Finance Team at their regular monthly meetings.  Statements are reviewed and 

comments sent to the Intentional Interim Lead Minister for his review and presentation to the 

Governance Board.  The Finance Team is also tasked with compiling the figures for the 2021 budget 

document for review and acceptance by the Governance Board and the congregation.  Special mention 

must be made of the members of the UCW who continued their support with a $5,000 contribution 

to the General Fund along with $3,000 to Mission and Service in spite of not being able to conduct 

any fund raising events due to the pandemic.  Finance Team acknowledges with thanks all church 

members who gave generously in support of the church in spite of not having in-person Sunday 

services due to the pandemic.   

Specific thanks to the Bridge Street Foundation for the infusion of $100,000 to assist with the ongoing 

daily expenses of the church. 

Operating Results – Statement of Revenues and Expenditures 

Welch and Company, Chartered Professional Accountants, were retained to complete the 2020 

Financial Statements. 

 Total revenue was $708,686.  Total expenditures were $743,413. 

 Operating deficit was ($34,727) net of Adjustment for Fair Market value of investments of 

$(1,635) resulted in a deficit for the year of $(36,362) on a budgeted deficit of $(90,700.) 

 Congregational givings for local expenditures were $191,340. 

 UCW financial support continued with total donations of $8,000. 

 Bridge St. Foundation contributed $100,000 in the fourth year of a five year commitment. 

 Trustee income from the Church General Investments earned $10,870 in 2020. 

 Parrott Trust interest earned in 2020 was $13,797 and any unspent funds will be utilized 

in 2021. 

 $5,977 was received in memorial donations and bequests. 

 Personnel expenses amounted to $332,875. 

 Property expenses amounted to $78,143 which included $27,402 for utilities and $3,798 

for capital works projects. 
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Balance Sheet 

 The value of the Church land and building were listed on the Balance Sheet at $1.  An 

explanation for this rationale was described in Note 5, Tangible Capital Assets, attached 

to the financial statements. 

 

Other Comments 

 The White Gift reserve for 2021 is $615. 

 Support for the wider church (UCC) included $9,278 in council dues and $32,415 in 

Mission and Service contributions.  

 Presbytery, in one of their last motions, authorized congregations with Manse funds to 

un-restrict 20% per year until further notice.  $19,391 of these funds were utilized for 

operations in 2020.  Subject to Board and congregation approval (See Note 9 of the 

Financial Statements), $15,519 will be available for 2021operating expenses. 

 Interest received from the Parrott Trust and General investments continue to decline due 

to current market conditions and reduced funds available to invest. 

 

HOSPITALITY – Isabelle Hughes, Team Lead 

The definition of hospitality is… “the friendly and generous reception and entertainment of guests, 

visitors, or strangers”.  Understanding that hospitality is God’s welcome in a world of difference, the 

members of the Hospitality/Fellowship Ministry Team, Ella May & John Attfield, Gary Botting, Marialice 

& Ted Fielding, Frank Hiebert, Isabelle Hughes, Glen Kennedy, Deanne Moring, Barbara Rath and Kay 

Summers, endeavour to model the practice of radical hospitality. 

 

The team is responsible for coordinating and hosting congregational gatherings, such as Coffee Time, 

Anniversary Sunday, Canada Day, summer breakfasts, and the end-of-year picnic. 

 

We did not get any volunteers to organize Coffee Time, so I arranged for two Coffee Time volunteers 

each Sunday.  We now make the coffee, tea and juice, and people help themselves.  We are not offering 

cookies or treats at Coffee Time to make it easier for the volunteers. We have not had Coffee Time 

since March 8, 2020 because of COVID-19. 

 

Our 2020 church picnic, normally held in June, was cancelled because of COVID-19 and so were our 

summer breakfasts and anniversary luncheon. 

 

John and Natalie Zandbergen coordinate the Greeter schedule.  We also need more greeters.  Please 

contact John and Natalie to volunteer for greeting when we return to holding church services in the 

Sanctuary. 

 

Appreciation and gratitude is extended to members of the Hospitality Ministry Team, all Greeters and 

Coffee Time volunteers, and all members of the congregation for their commitment to creating a 

welcoming and hospitable atmosphere at Bridge Street Church. 

 

Associated responsibilities: 

BOOK LOVERS CLUB – Carol Wolfgarth, on behalf of the Club 

The Bridge Street Book Lovers Club normally gathers from September to June on the second Thursday 

of the month to present a report and related information on the interesting, current books read, 

followed by discussion and refreshments.  In 2020, the group of approximately 15 gathered in 

January, February and March due to COVID-19.  They look forward to resuming this time of discussion 

and fellowship sometime soon! 

 

PASTORAL CARE – Sue Reid, on behalf of the Team 

We are called to walk compassionately with others long life’s journey in the presence of Christ. 

 

The Pastoral Care Team began 2020 with visits in LTC and Retirement Homes. Since mid-March, we 

were restricted to phone call visits because of the pandemic.  Contact was also made through the  
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sending of cards.  In January 2020 we welcomed The Rev. Bill Perry, Minister (Voluntary) of Pastoral 

Care. 

 

Turkey dinners prepared by Meal Program volunteers were made available to folks who were on 

their own on Christmas Day. To coordinate this, members of the Pastoral Care Team made calls to 

several people and arranged for pickup or delivery of the meals. Many were delighted to receive the 

invitation. As a result of this outreach, several friendly visits took place and appreciation of the calls 

was evident. 

 

We are pilgrims on a journey,  

fellow travellers on the road,  

we are here to help each other 

walk the mile and bear the load. 

 

PERSONNEL – Doug Miles, Team Leader 

The Personnel Ministry Team was formed in January 2013 as part of the Governance Model adopted 

by Bridge Street United Church.  It replaced the Ministry and Personnel Committee (M&P), as presented 

in the United Church of Canada Manual, and has similar duties, with some major exceptions.  The 

Team works with, and reports to, the Church’s Interim Lead Minister, rather than the Congregational 

Board, in matter related to the staff of Bridge Street Church. The Team maintains confidentiality on 

individual staff and congregation member issues, in accordance with The Manual of the United Church 

of Canada. 

The COVID-19 pandemic throughout 2020 necessitated changes to Personnel Ministry Team 

meetings, as well as to staff assignments.  The Team continued to meet on a monthly basis through 

ZOOM meetings.  Certain staff hours needed to be reduced due to the reduction in regular church 

services, as well as in the use of the Church facility.  Other positions were maintained at their regular 

hours due to their essential role in the functioning of the Church.  Two, additional, part-time, staff 

were hired in 2020:  Dianne West (Meal Program Supervisor), in early March to oversee End-of-the-

Month and Thank God It’s Friday meal programs (these duties were expanded at the end of March to 

also include coordinating the COVID-19 lunch program); and Lisa Morris (Lunch Service Supervisor), 

in November.  Hours and duties of each staff member were reviewed on a monthly basis.  

As conditions change and hopefully Bridge Street reopens, staff will help our Church family to return 

to normalcy. 

On behalf of the Personnel Ministry Team, I would like to acknowledge the hard work of all of the 

staff:  Rev. David King, Carol Leslie, Mitchell Cox, Rob Woodall, Steve van de Hoef, Dianne West and 

Lisa Morris.  Appreciation is expressed for all that they do for the Bridge Street family, and its outreach 

into the world. 

PROPERTY – Reg McCurdy, Team Co-Leader  

Due to COVID-19, there is not too much to report.   

 

A few Structural issues were addressed this year, including: 

 outsourced masonry/concrete repairs to middle and north Church Street steps 

 outsourced drywall ceiling repair & painting of sanctuary north stairwell ceiling due to 

previous water damage  

 outsourced handrail repair on front steps 

 refinishing of badly-weathered, wood ramp door by Rob Woodall and Joe Santoni 

 

Exterior trim painting for the south and east walls was postponed to 2021. 

 

Under the category of Health and Safety, repair to steps at the most southerly Church Street entrance 

is scheduled to take place in 2021. 
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STEWARDSHIP –  

“Stewardship is everything we do after we say ‘I believe’”. 

There is no Stewardship Team; therefore no stewardship activity to report for 2020.   

 

WORSHIP & MUSIC – Bob Freeland, Team Leader 

Sunday, March 15, 2020 marked the last in-person worship service to be held in the Sanctuary before 

provincially-mandated restrictions from COVID-19 forced us to close our doors.  One in-person service 

was subsequently held, on Thanksgiving, October 8, attended by 19 people.  Included in that total 

were Reverend David King, Mitchell Cox (Music Director), Rob Woodall (Building Custodian) and media 

projectionist, Frank Hiebert.   

 

The Worship & Music Ministry Teams joined forces in 2020 and met regularly during the first three 

months of the year, then with Zoom video-conference meetings in June and September. 

 

The inability to hold in-person services and the switch to preparing on-line services added 

considerably to the workload of the Lead Minister.  Rev. King has been working with Silvenwood Video 

Production to produce these services.  Members of the Worship & Music Ministry Team have been 

frustrated that their participation in worship services has been reduced from previous years; however, 

members of the vocal choir have been able to participate in some services using the Apple ‘Acapella’ 

platform to record hymns.  Mitchell Cox and Rev. King have also arranged for guest musicians to 

record occasionally, and several members of the Team have done scripture readings.  A rendition of 

the traditional Christmas tableau was coordinated and produced by Elizabeth Ewashkiw, Faith 

Formation Ministry Team Lead. 

 

While preparation of every aspect of the weekly services available on YouTube can sometimes provide 

technological challenges and are time consuming to produce, the reward for such efforts has resulted 

in consistent viewing numbers. 

 
Associated Responsibilities -  

CHOIRS – Veronica Leonard, President, BSUC Vocal and Bell Choirs 

The Bridge St. United Church Vocal and Bell Choirs were preparing for a busy year when activities 

ground to a halt on March 12, 2020.  Singing and choirs (both voice and hand bells) were forbidden 

to meet in close proximity due to the easy spread of infection. News from the US included stories 

where half the people in a church choir succumbed to COVID-19. 

 

We tried meeting by ZOOM for vocal choir practices, but, unfortunately, sound feedback and weak 

internet coverage from members living in Prince Edward County made it impossible to sing together.  

However, we found that meeting together on ZOOM was very inspirational at a time when we were 

frightened by the possibility of COVID-19. 

 

Thanks to Moira Forrester, we learned about the Acapella app for Apple devices, which made it 

possible for one member of the choir to receive the musical soundtrack of a hymn recorded by Music 

Director, Mitchell, and then record the first vocal sound track over top and send it along to the next 

member in the email queue; each adding their own soundtrack along the way.  We even found a trick 

whereby we could record a block of eight singers and insert that recording in another block of six to 

eight. There was a lot of trial and error, and we discovered that we did the best recording in groups 

of six along with Mitchell’s musical accompaniment. Larger groups tended to be more discordant.  

Sadly, not all members of the choir had Apple devices and some were uncomfortable with computers.  

 

It is unfortunate that a similar project was not able to keep our bell choir active, but we hope to be 

able to return to in-church practices when the vaccine roll-out has made indoor worship possible 

again. 

 

A huge thank you to our Music Director, who, despite reduced hours, was able to ensure the choir 

had a continuing participatory role in our weekly services.  

 

A year to remember. 
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Bridge Street Church Choirs Financial Statements – Harvey Tremeer, Treasurer 

 

 

BRIDGE STREET CHOIR 
FINANCIAL REPORT FOR 2020 
 

Balance on hand, Jan 1, 2020       $   439.90 
 
Receipts:  
Members Contribution to Social Fund & other contributions $1,020.00 
Dividend Shares *              35.00   1,055.00 
          $1,494.90   
  
Expenditure: 
Gift to Mitchell Cox      $1,025.00           $1,025.00 
Closing balance, Dec. 31, 2020       $   469.90           
 
 
BRIDGE STREET RINGERS 
FINANCIAL STATEMENT FOR 2020 
 
Balance on hand, Jan, 1, 2020       $590.31 
 
Receipts: 
Dividend Shares*       $  114.00   114.00 
          $704.31 
 

Expenditures:          
        $       .00 $      .00 
Closing balance, Dec. 31, 2020       $704.31 
           
* Both accounts are at Quinte First Credit Union. When this bank became part of Alterna Savings in May 2020, 
some of the dividends were paid back to members. 
 

LAY READERS  

Thanks to the efforts of Ruth Mathieson, Lay Reader Coordinator, and our group of lay reader 

volunteers, lectionary-assigned scripture passages read by most other United Churches, many 

Presbyterian congregations, as well as all Lutheran, Anglican and Roman Catholic parishes were 

shared in the Sanctuary from the period of January through to March 15.  After this date, and due to 

COVID-19 and the suspension of in-house worship, the usual rotation of lay readers was not followed.  

Scripture readings by lay readers in our on-line worship services took place whenever possible, as 

coordinated by the Worship & Music Ministry Team. 

 

MEMORIAL FUND  

The Memorial Fund is managed by the Worship & Music Ministry Team.  No donations specifically 

requesting that funds be directed to the Memorial Fund were made in 2020. 
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Memorial Fund Financial Statement – Carol Leslie, Office Administrator 

 

Opening balance, January 1, 2020     $3,270.40 

 

RECEIPTS 

Deposits    $              0 

Interest Earned                 .24        

                    .24 

         $3,270.64 

DISBURSEMENTS                   

     $           .00                          .00 

             

Balance on hand, December 31, 2020                 $3,270.64 

 

OTHER MEMORIAL DONATIONS RECEIVED IN 2020: 

In January 2015, the Governance Board approved that any donations made without designation or 

specification would be deposited into the General Fund.   

 

During 2020, memorial donations received without designation (or as requested) and credited to 

the General Fund were made in memory of:  Bettie Anderson, Art Chapman, Marjorie Colliver, Bob 

Cruickshank, Joan Dooling, Alex & Irene Kidd, David McNaughton, Nancy & David McNaughton, Ted 

Milliken, Leanne Moody, Pam & Dick Morgan, Pamela Grace Morgan, Donna Parker, June Scarlett, 

Rev. Lloyd Shorten.   

 

Donations received designating other BSUC ministries were received in memory of, and as follows:  

Food Ministry – Dot & Gerald Goodine, Leanne Moody; Music Ministry – Terry Head. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



- 41 – 

 

UNITED CHURCH WOMEN – Isabelle Hughes, on behalf of its membership. 

The UCW began 2020 with 27 ladies attending a luncheon at the Dugout Restaurant, which included 

a silent auction.  

 

The UCW didn’t cater any funeral receptions in 2020.  Our Book Sale and Bazaar were both cancelled 

because of COVID-19. 

 

Members’ givings in 2020 were down because of a lack of gatherings, but the Christmas stocking 

collection was increased; therefore the total income from members was just $214.18 less than in 

2019. 

 

The UCW was able to give Bridge Street United Church General Fund $5,000, the Mission & Service 

Fund of the United Church of Canada $3,000, and other local donations of $7,600.  Our local 

donation budgeted figure of $1,500 was able to be increased thanks to a generous donation from a 

UCW member. 

 

We cashed in our Kitchen Renovation Investments and were able to give $18,800 to the BSUC 

Kitchen Reno project. 

 

Meals on Wheels deliveries continued thanks to Gary & Gail Botting, who are coordinating.  

 

We would like to thank Dave Parker for volunteering again this year to audit our Financial 

Statements. 

 

This year has been a difficult one because of COVID-19 -- we all miss being together.  We are still 

looking for a UCW President and Vice President. We all are great helpers, but it’s difficult to find a 

leader. We enjoy working together, socializing, and helping others.  We have a great group of ladies 

in our midst.  

 

To the women of Bridge Street United Church, the staff and our extended church family, we say a 

big thank you for the continued support we receive in order to do the good work we do. 
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2021 BUDGET PRESENTATION 
Approved by the Governance Board on March 18, 2021* 

 

*During this time of COVID-19 -19, General Council Executive of the United Church of Canada has approved 

a temporary change to polity allowing governing bodies to empower communities of faith to proceed with 

their business.  On March 18, 2021, and in response to the pandemic, the Governance Board availed itself 

of this authority to approve the 2021 Budget. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

- NARRATIVE BUDGET PRESENTATION -  

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 


